
 

 

 
M I N U T E S 

CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING 
February 24, 2004 

5:30 P.M. 
Council Chambers 

 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT: Council Members Jorgenson, Koch, Pacholl, Goodnature, 
Christopherson, Chamberlain, and Nordin  

   
MEMBERS ABSENT:     Mayor Rietz 
         
OTHERS PRESENT:           Austin Daily Herald.  Austin Post Bulletin.  
 
 
The Committee-of-the-Whole has recommended Option # 3 for the transit facilities.  That 
scenario includes having the brick building removed and having an addition built onto the 
auto body shop/bus garage for administration. 
 
The budget (with assistance from Craig Holmen of Joseph Co.) for Option 3 includes: 
Purchase of Block 15 $225,000 
Upgrade Block 15 site – lot, landscaping, curb, etc. $100,000 
Upgrade auto body building $150,000 
Contingency $30,000 
Administration $30,000 
Total estimated budget $690,000 
 
Revenues sources are as follows: 
 
City (cash – contingency) $15,000 
City (in-kind) $30,000 
County $125,000 
Federal grant   $495,000 
HRA $25,000 
 $690,000 
 
City Administrator Jim Hurm said the Mower County Board has been informed of the 
city council’s discussions, and they (County Board) will apply for the grant.  The County 
approves of the city’s recommendation.  Council Member Jorgenson presented a 
preliminary sketch – a new sketch – of the transit building.  The sketch, drawn by Mark 
Owens, shows a pitched roof, which would be more aesthetically pleasing and blend in 
with the Courtyard Apartments.  Council Member Jorgenson did not obtain a cost; figures 
would be dependent on material.  Mr. Hurm noted that if this project would go over 
budget, the County has requested the funds come from the City and/or HRA, but he said 
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at this time, a decision for the exact design is not needed.  Council Member Goodnature 
said he would like to see the two buildings – the auto body shop and brick building 
combined into one for efficiency.  He would prefer to use Option 2, Administration in 
brick building downtown and auto body shop turned into bus garage, and then use make 
the buildings more aesthetically pleasing as funds become available.  Council Member 
Koch and Goodnature questioned why the County would not share in additional costs 
over the proposed budget.  City Administrator Jim Hurm clarified that Option 2 involves 
no cost to the city; Option 3 involves potential costs.  Council Member Pacholl, though 
not in favor of the project in the beginning, now sees Option 3 as being more economical.  
He is willing to work with that proposal.  Council Member Jorgenson agreed, noting that 
Option 3 would be more efficient.  She also noted that there are many unknowns – costs 
could come down.  Council Member Chamberlain noted that Option 3 does look more 
efficient as far as maintenance and energy according to the report (budget breakdown of 
the various options), but questioned how many years it would take to recoup the 
additional $70,000.  Mr. Chamberlain said that option should be considered for some 
purpose other than it would “look nice.”  Council Member Jorgenson questioned why 
Council needed to pick an option now.  City Administrator Jim Hurm said MnDOT may 
require that we have one option.  He will question MnDOT on the possibility of allowing 
to bid with two options.  Council Member Nordin said Option 3 makes more sense 
because of the efficiency.  Council Member Christopherson questioned whether the new 
design would require a whole new roof.  Community Development Director Craig Hoium 
said the current roof would need to be completed removed, but the load management is 
structurally okay.  Council Member Chamberlain said Council needs to decide on 1.) 
Getting the job done (which is what the project started out to be), or 2.)  Getting the job 
done the way we want it to be.  Now the City Council has decided to use the property 
across from the Courtyard Apartments. And now we (the City Council) want to make the 
property look nice so who is responsible to make it look nice, if it’s what we want?  
Council Member Jorgenson said she prefers going with Option 3, and if costs prohibit, 
change that option later.   
 
Moved by Council Member Jorgenson, seconded by Council Member Pacholl, to approve 
of Option 3, but if costs prohibit, change options at a later date.  5-1.  Council Member 
Chamberlain voted nay.  Council Member Christopherson abstained.   
 
A public hearing continued from the February 17 council meeting was reopened.  The 
hearing is for the conceptual statement review regarding the rezoning of a portion of 
property owned by Roger Derrick, Derrick Investors, LLC, from an R-1 Single Family 
Residence District to a Planned Development Residential District.  Community  
Development Director Craig Hoium provided information on a traffic study taken on 
October 6, 2001, the time of the approval of the plat for the Murphy Creek development.   
 
The traffic study will be reviewed by the city and county engineers and the fire chief.  Mr. 
Hoium recommended that staff be allowed to research the traffic in connection with the 
property development.  He said traffic concern may be addressed at a later step.  Council 
Member Chamberlain questioned whether townhomes generate less traffic.  Mr. Hoium 
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said yes, according to the study.  Community Development Director Craig Hoium 
recommended approval of the conceptual plan as submitted.  Council Member Nordin 
questioned the number of units (99) at the proposed development.  Council Member 
Chamberlain said Council should approve of this conceptual statement and allow the 
research on density, traffic and green space to be discussed by staff. 
 
Moved by Council Member Chamberlain, seconded by Council Member Jorgenson, to 
approve of the conceptual statement review as submitted.  7-0.  Carried. 
 
Roger Derrick stated that the project would be several years long.  Two buildings of four 
units each would be built in 2004.  Twenty-eight units are planned for the first phase – 
approximately two years in development.  The complete project could take approximately 
seven years. 
 
City Administrator Jim Hurm is recommending, upon advisement from the League of 
Minnesota Cities and after several discussions with staff and Council, that Council “stand 
down” and wait upon further action of the leaseback program until more decisions are 
made at the federal and state levels regarding this program.  Council Member 
Christopherson questioned what cities have dropped out of the program.  Mr. Hurm said 
St. Michael has dropped out, but he did not know why.   
 
Moved by Council Member Jorgenson, seconded by Council Member Koch, to delay 
further study into the leaseback program until more decisions are made at the federal and 
state levels.  5-2.  Council Members Pacholl and Christopherson voted nay. 
 
Moved by Council Member Nordin, seconded by Council Member Jorgenson, to adjourn the 
meeting to March 1, 2004. 
 
 
Adjourned:   6:28  p.m.   
 
Approved:    March 15, 2004  
   
Mayor:       
 
City Recorder:       


